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September 30, 2020 

Mr. Kevin Cwikla, First Selectman 
Town of Lebanon 
579 Exeter Road 
Lebanon, CT 062489 

RE: Jonathan Trumbull Library Project 
520 Exeter Road, Lebanon, CT 

Dear Mr. Cwikla, 

Yantic River Consultants, LLC was contracted by the Library Building Committee to provide consultant 
engineering and archaeological related services for the Jonathan Trumbull Library (JTL) project.  Our 
services will consist of preliminary research, data compilation and field review in collaboration with Raber 
Associates to establish a future archaeological reconnaissance survey and investigation program of the 
Library Parcel.  A summary of our preliminary services are listed below: 

1. Coordination with the Building Committee and project consultants,

2. Coordination with SHPO re: archaeological requirements/expectations, and collection of
information on any reported sites in vicinity other than Alden Tavern,

3. Preparation of mapping to show SHPO project areas, existing and demolished features/structures,
and proposed features,

4. Meeting/coordination with Lebanon Historical Society,

5. Review of expected soil types, and soil testing with 3.5"-diameter bucket auger to identify
archaeologically sensitive strata within horizontal/vertical project limits, and

6. Preparation of a brief archaeological assessment memo outlining existing information and further
steps needed to address SHPO concerns/regulations, most likely a reconnaissance survey.

The services described above are part of the “archaeological investigations in collaboration with the 
Historical Society under the supervision of a qualified archaeologist” described in Section 4.1(r) of the 
Declaration of Conservation and Preservation Restrictions and Covenants for the Library Parcel, which 
require notice in accordance with Section 9.0(a).  We request that the Town provide written notice to the 
Lebanon Historical Society of our work in accordance with Section 9.0(a) at your earliest convenience. 

Please note that Michael Raber and I met with the Lebanon Historical Society on September 29th to discuss 
our work.  The members in attendance tentatively approved of our services pending the submission of 
written notice.  They also indicated that they would waive the 45-day review period to allow our work to 
commence in October. 
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Should you have any questions or need additional information, please don’t hesitate to contact me at (860) 
367-7264 or via email brandon@yrc-ne.com.  

Sincerely, 

Brandon Handfield, PE 
Civil Engineer 

Cc: Mr. James Russo, Chairman, Library Building Committee 
Bernard Dennler III, Administrative Assistant 






